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The Hiawatha City Council met in a work session in Conference Room D on the upper level of City Hall on September 30, 2015. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 5:40 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton and Dick Olson. Bob Wheeler was absent. Staff present: City Administrator Kim Downs, Finance Director Cindy Kudrna and City Attorney Mark Parmenter. Guests: Bill Bennett and Randy Boyle
Bruns moved the approval of the amended agenda moving item #5Legislative Updates as the first discussion item on the agenda, seconded by Rampulla. Motion carried. 
Legislative Updates
City Administrator Downs gave an overview of the legislative updates as follows:

Multi-family properties – Staff will see if the County can provide a list to determine how many properties this affects since staff is not sure how the county designates these properties. Downs said condominiums should be taxed as residential.

Public hearing for franchise fees – These require a public hearing.

Cell tower citing – Part of the application process includes a fee and the fee cannot exceed $3,000 for a permit; Hiawatha does not come close to this as our max fee has been $500.
Council Member Bruns asked if the long distance people got their way. Downs confirmed they did but the City still has a little say if the location would affect us.
Contact for elected officials – this information has to be available on the website and Hiawatha is currently in compliance.

Residential swimming pools – There was a case where a private owner was giving swimming lessons in their pool and there was some concern with health inspections and people coming in and out of the residential neighborhood. Legislation set 207 hours per month as the allowable use for swimming lessons in a private pool.

City Attorney Parmenter spoke to council members and the mayor about open meetings / open records, providing the following information:

Through email, it has become very convenient to send records electronically to each other but elected officials need to be careful when it comes to discussion. Council members should only partake in discussion at a council meeting. The legislature is leaning toward open government to allow citizens to understand what is going on. Hiawatha has done a great job of publishing everything and making sure records are available.
Documents from closed sessions are not open to the public unless court ordered. Budget numbers are open to the public. Client attorney privilege does apply to the City and these matters would not be open to the public. The state does have an ombudsman office and a Public Information Board. If a citizen has questions of the City and they are getting answers, the citizen can go to this board and the board has the ability to assess a fine against the City for noncompliance. The Public Information Board does a good job of trying to work through the issues first and they are a good resource.

Two council members can have discussion but when three members are discussing city business, it is considered a quorum. Council members can go out to eat and attend public events, just do not talk about city business. The Iowa League of Cities can come do a presentation for City Council on the open meetings / open records topic. This may be good especially after an election in the case of newly elected officials. Council Member Bruns added he learned at the Iowa League conference if council has discussion via a daisy chain, it is a quorum.

Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Policy
Finance Director Kudrna explained when City Council approved the last amendment to the Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Policy; there was some confusion from council regarding policy language. The only change to the policy was TIF eligibility for specialized retail development in the CPR zoning district.

Council Member Olson questioned if the specialized retail included small business. Kudrna confirmed this was true along with anything in the CPR zoning matrix and franchise dealerships. Kudrna pointed out in previous discussions on the CPR district, council wanted to see some retail in it.

City Administrator Downs stated staff will be working on the Comprehensive Plan and staff can revisit the TIF policy at that time. Council Member Bruns mentioned applying TIF across the board. Council Member Olson added Bruns and Olson both want commercial buildings to have TIF whether they are retail or not. Olson stated, “The City should be doing this now. TIF is for the building and the City should not care what goes in there.” Council Member Norton agreed with Olson.

Downs mentioned the dollar value of the development stays at $500,000 no matter what. Council Member Bruns said if the City is doing all of this to get people then the additional focus should be the quality of life. Council Member Olson added if the City claims to have specialized retail, they should have a program to support it. Olson continued to state that the City is not going to TIF a barbershop. It is not going to be large enough to bring in the number of jobs required by TIF. Mayor Theis said the City needs destination points.

Finance Director Kudrna clarified the discussion – City Council wants citywide TIF for retail with a minimum $500,000 assessed tax value. Kudrna said staff will begin drafting the necessary changes to the TIF policy and plan to bring it back for council approval on October 21.

FY 2015 Annual Report

City Staff and City Council held general discussion regarding the FY 2015 Annual Report prepared for City Council by Finance Director Kudrna. Kudrna explained the General Fund grew by $240,733.57 resulting in a balance of $1,450,695.51.

Council Member Olson commended the managers on doing an outstanding job of keeping expenses within budget.
Council Member Rampulla stated the City is well within the 25% reserve requirement with a $1.45 million balance.

Kudrna asked for council input on the financial information shown in the reports, too much, not enough. Council Member Olson suggested Kudrna prepare a summary for next year and if council has any further questions they can ask.
Water/Sewer Rate Study
Finance Director Kudrna stated it took a year to get a final report on the water/sewer rate study because the rates were not correct. Kudrna shared the results of the report as follows:

The recently enacted water rates consisting of a one-time $2 per month rate increase for FY 2015 and 7% increase in commodity rate for each of the next seven fiscal years beginning in FY 2015 will provide adequate revenue for the sewer enterprise fund. This is contingent on the City of Cedar Rapids’ charges remaining no higher than 7% per year. Kudrna added Hiawatha’s sewer rate is currently at 107% of the water rates and staff can adjust if necessary.

City Administrator Downs said staff will continue to test revenues against expenses because the sewer enterprise fund should pay for itself.

Finance Director Kudrna added expenditures are starting to come out of the sewer fund instead of having to borrow to pay for these types of things.

FY 2015 Audit

Finance Director Kudrna informed council the auditors have been at the City for the last two weeks and staff has an exit interview with the auditors on Friday. Kudrna said things went very well and there is nothing that the City will be written up for.
Bruns moved to adjourn at 6:28 P.M., second by Rampulla. Motion carried.
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